
January 14th, 2020 

Dear Commissioner Malcolm, 

  
As the COVID-19 health crisis continues, the Minnesota Association of Naturopathic Physicians 
(MNANP) acknowledges the work that public health officials are performing to slow the spread 
and improve outcomes. We sincerely appreciate your efforts to keep Minnesotans safe and 
healthy. 

The coronavirus infection is widespread and, despite current efforts, case counts in our state con-
tinue to escalate. Preparing Minnesotans for the challenging months ahead requires a compre-
hensive approach to ease the adverse effects of COVID-19. We believe Minnesotans must use all 
of the tools at their disposal to improve health outcomes and endure this pandemic: hygiene, 
physical distancing, testing, and vaccination. 

Currently, we know that hundreds of thousands of Minnesotans suffer from pre-existing condi-
tions such as diabetes and heart disease and that this puts them at a higher risk for adverse out-
comes from COVID-19. As naturopathic doctors, we integrate natural medicines into patient care 
and address these underlying health conditions to improve health outcomes.  

We request that you add a recommendation for cholecalciferol (vitamin D3) supplementation to 
the public health recommendations for COVID-19. Vitamin D3 is a safe, affordable, and easily 
accessible supplement to add to the current guidelines and improve outcomes for Minnesotans. 
Our request for Minnesotans to supplement vitamin D3 aims to reduce morbidity and mortality, 
especially for people at a higher risk for a deficiency, such as people of color and other vulnera-
ble citizens. 

Vitamin D is crucial for overall immune health based on a widespread understanding of vitamin 
D’s actions on the immune system. And the case for an essential role of vitamin D in innate and 
adaptive immune responses to viral respiratory infections is growing.1–3 

The Center for Disease Control and Prevention lists independent risk factors for a more severe 
illness from the virus that causes COVID-19 disease.4 Vitamin D3 deficiency, while modifiable, 
is not currently recognized as a risk factor. However, emerging research suggests that vitamin D3 
may be a therapeutic intervention for COVID-19.5 A large cohort study reveals nearly double the 
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risk of developing a COVID-19 infection with low serum 25-OH vitamin D (vitamin D) identi-
fied in the previous year,6 a similar study in progress also reveals increased odds of COVID-19 
with vitamin D3 deficiency.7 Vitamin D3 deficiency also increases the odds of a longer hospital 
stay and the odds of being hospitalized compared with non-deficient individuals.8,9  Increased 
odds of death with lower serum vitamin D is also reported.9,10 

We believe that the evidence supports vitamin D3 supplementation as a safe and effective rec-
ommendation to improve COVID-19 outcomes for Minnesotans. The wide availability of Vita-
min D3 and low cost makes this potential recommendation a powerful tool for even the most 
vulnerable Minnesotans. 

Low serum vitamin D status correlates in all skin types with lack of sun exposure to skin and in-
sufficient dietary intake, but individuals with Fitzpatrick skin type V (brown) have even higher 
requirements.11 In North America, 42% of the adult population is vitamin D deficient, with 
African-Americans at 82% and Hispanics at 63%.12 Each year, the winter season in North Amer-
ica brings an increase in respiratory illness and a decrease in sun exposure that reduces the pro-
duction of vitamin D3.13,14 The coming winter brings the additional risks of COVID-19 to a sea-
sonal increase in respiratory infections that may continue to disproportionately impact communi-
ties of color at least in part due to a lack of vitamin D production and intake. 

Wales, Scotland, and England took the available evidence and recommended supplementing with 
400IU of vitamin D3 daily between October and March.15–18 Public Health England also plans to 
dispense a four-month supply of this supplement to 2.5 million nursing home residents and clini-
cally vulnerable citizens in January.15 Our general population recommendation is based on 
naturopathic clinical experience titrating vitamin D3 dosages based on serum vitamin D levels. 
Our proposed recommended dose of vitamin D3 for untested adults is 1,000 IU per day (taken 
with food). Higher doses may be considered for specific populations including people of color, 
people with low serum vitamin D levels, and individuals with little direct sunlight exposure dur-
ing the year. These higher doses are recommended to be overseen by a health care provider. 
However, the risk for hypervitaminosis at less than 10,000 IU cholecalciferol taken orally per 
day is at or near zero.19,20 

We believe that the available evidence supports vitamin D3 supplementation as a public health 
recommendation that can reduce COVID-19 morbidity and mortality in Minnesota and around 
the globe.9 This safe and accessible intervention may mitigate the severity of infection, reduce 
hospitalization, and save lives.9 

Your leadership during this public health emergency is commendable. We ask that you consider 
our request to improve health outcomes associated with COVID-19 for Minnesotans. The 
MNANP is available for questions or comments regarding this request. We are happy to be of 
service to Minnesota communities.   



Respectfully, 

Minnesota Association of Naturopathic Physicians 
  

Phone: (612) 351-2210 

E-mail:president@mnanp.org 

  

Cc: Rep. Tina Liebling, Chair, House Health and Human Services Finance Committee 

Sen. Michelle Benson, Chair, Senate Health and Human Services Finance Committee 

Ruth Martinez, Executive Director, Minnesota Board of Medical Practice 

Hali Kolkind, Policy Adviser to Governor Tim Walz 

Lisa Thimjon, Legislative Director, Minnesota Department of Health  
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